
 

 

 

 

Council 
Thursday 27 February 2003, 7.30 pm 

AGENDA 
 
 Page No 

1. Apologies for Absence   

2. To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting of the 
Council held on 5 February 2003  

3 - 10 

3. Matters Arising - Chief Executive Appointment Committee   

 Arising on Minute 64 to advise the Council that the following members 
have been appointed to the Chief Executive Appointment Committee 
 
Councillors: Mrs Ballin, Beadsley, Bettison (Chairman), Edger (Vice-
Chairman), McCormack, Mills, Turrell and Ward 
 
Substitutes: Councillors Birch and Wade (2 vacancies) 
 

 

4. Declarations of Interest   

 To receive any declarations of interest in any matters on the agenda for 
the meeting. 
 

 

5. Mayor's Announcements   

6. Councillor Barry Egan   

 A request for leave of absence from Council duties until the end of April 
2003 has been received from Councillor Egan.  Members will know that 
Councillor Egan has suffered from ill health for some months now and, 
at the time of his letter (early February) he was about to undertake a 
course of hospital treatment. 
  
In these circumstances the Council is able under Section 85(1) of the 
Local Government Act 1972 to approve the reasons for Councillor 
Egan's absence from meetings in accordance with the request 
received. 
 

 

7. Local Elections 2003 - Appointment of Returning Officer   

 The Council is required by Section 35 (1) of the Representation of the  



People Act 1983 to appoint an officer of the Council to be the Returning 
Officer for elections of councillors of the Borough and of parishes within 
the Borough.  
 
Currently, the Chief Executive is the appointed Returning Officer.  
However, with his imminent departure, it is now necessary for the 
Council to appoint another officer to fulfil the role of Returning Officer 
until such time as a new Chief Executive and Returning Officer is 
appointed. The first duty of the newly appointed Returning Officer will 
be to publish Notice of the forthcoming Local Elections by 24 march 
2003. 
 
In these circumstances, the Council is RECOMMENDED as follows: 
 
That Timothy Wheadon, the current Deputy Chief Executive and 
Director of Corporate Services, be appointed Returning Officer with 
effect from 10 March 2003 until further notice. 
 

8. Executive Report   

 To receive the Leader’s report on the work of the Executive since the 
Council meeting on 5 February 2003. 
 

11 - 12 

9. Budget & Policy Framework   

 1) Financial Plans and Revenue Budgets 2003/04 
 

(a) To receive the enclosed report of the Director of 
Corporate Services 

 
(b) To consider the recommendations submitted by the 

Executive as set out in paragraph 2.1, 2.2 and 2.3 of the 
foregoing report and the Council Tax Resolution set out 
in paragraph 3. 

 

13 - 232 
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COUNCIL 
5 FEBRUARY 2003 
(7.30 pm – 9.20 pm) 

 
 
 

Present: Councillors Adams, Baily, Mrs Ballin, Barnard, Beadsley, Bettison, 
Birch, Mrs Birch, Blatchford, Browne, Edger, Fawcett, Finnie, Flood, 
Glasson, Grayson, Harrison, Miss Haydon, Mrs Hayes, Henfrey, 
Jones, Kendall, Mrs Mattick, McCormack, McCracken, Mills, North, 
Piasecki, Mrs Pile, Mrs Ryder, Sargeant, Mrs Shillcock, Simonds, 
Thompson, Turrell, Wade, Ward and Worrall 

 
Apologies for absence were received from: 

Councillors Ms Brown and Egan 
 
  
 
73. Minutes 

 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 4 December 
2002 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor. 
 
 

74. Declarations of Interest (Item 4) 
 
Councillor Mrs Ryder declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 6 due to her 
involvement with voluntary groups, including as Chairman of the Voluntary Sector 
Compact. 
 
 

75. Mayor’s Announcements (Item 5) 
 
(i)  Charity Performance of Aladdin 
 

The Mayor thanked the Councillors, officers and all those who had 
supported the charity performance of Aladdin at South Hill park on Sunday 5 
January.  She was very pleased to announce that the event had raised 
£2,428 for the Paul Bevan Hospice. 

 
(ii)  Charity Pankace Race 
 

The Mayor’s Charity Pancake Race would be taking place on Shrove 
Tuesday, 4 March.  The Mayor announced that, in keeping with the 
Council’s new tradition, she would be entering a ‘Mayor’s Team’ for the 
race.  Other Members and officers were encouraged to participate.  All 
proceeds would be donated to the Paul Bevan Hospice. 

 
(iii) Golf Day 
 
 The Mayor’s Charity Golf Day would be held on Tuesday 22 April, at Mill 

Ride Golf Club, Ascot. 
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(iv) Notable Achievements 
 
 The Mayor was delighted to advise the Council that Trisha Bennett from the 

Leisure Services Department had been appointed through the Local 
Government Association to the Active Communities Partnership.  Trisha 
also continued to serve as Chair of the National Association of Community 
Workers and deserved the appreciation of the Council for these additional 
activities in her professional field. 

 
 Members joined the Mayor in congratulating Councillor Bettison for his 

nomination by the local Government Chronicle as one of the top fifteen 
councillors in the Country. 

 
(v)  Children and Young People’s Champion 
 

At the Mayor’s invitation, Councillor Miss Haydon reported on the Christmas 
boxes appeal.  She thanked all Members who had contributed to providing 
Christmas boxes for the Council’s Looked After young people and Care 
Leavers.  She also highlighted the dedication and effort of the staff in Social 
Services and Housing who had delivered the boxes to the children and 
young people. 

 
 

76. Executive Report (Item 6) 
 
The Leader of the Council reported on the main activities of the Executive since a 
meeting of the Council on 4 December 2002.  These had included 
 
- considering the implications in the separation of funding for the LEA and 

Schools 
- the South Hill Park revenue grant 
- The Personnel Best Value Improvement Plan 
- The Corporate Stationery Contract 
 
The Leader then reported on the outcome of the recent Comprehensive 
Performance Assessment, which had resulted in an overall assessment of the 
Authority as ‘Fair’.  He demonstrated how the scoring methodology had lead to this 
result even though the assessment had been only two points short of qualifying as 
an ‘Excellent’ authority. 
 
Consultation on the Budget had included two meetings with Rt Hon Nick Raynsford, 
the Local Government Minister.  The Council’s final Formula Funding Share had 
been announced on 3 February as £102.89m, representing an improvement of 
£0.36m on the draft settlement.  Consultation would continue on the budget until 
the Executive meeting on 18 February when final proposals would be settled and 
recommended to the Council. 
 
The next few months would see further work on the Customer Contact Initiative, the 
review of overview and scrutiny arrangements and the preparation of departmental 
Service Plans. 
 
Councillor Bettison then responded to questions on the report. 
 
 
 

4

http://bfnet.bracknell-forest.gov.uk/servlet/webpub/xx/GWDOC/DREF/bfbc_intra.intra.cs_ds_committee/9460/Official/GWNative/GWContentRoot


 51 
 

77. Scheme for Public Participation 
 
Two questions for the Executive Member for Social and Health Care Services and 
Housing had been submitted under the Scheme for Public Participation, on behalf 
of the Bracknell Forest Coalition on Charging. 
 
(i) “In its Guidance on Fairer Charging, published in November 2001, the 
Government asked local authorities to consult on and approve their new charging 
policies by October 2002, in order to give sufficient time for implementing the very 
considerable changes contained therein.  Please could you tell us why Bracknell 
Forest has yet to approve its new policy and is not set to do so until March 2003, 
despite this policy being a major change and having a significant impact on the 
Council’s budget?” 
 
Councillor Barnard advised that the Guidance on Fairer Charging, published initially 
in November 2001, was part of an evolving set of requirements aimed at improving 
access to social care.  The Council had fully considered all aspects of this and 
subsequent related guidance.  It had revised its eligibility criteria for services to both 
adults and children.  It had also established a Charging Policy Steering Group to 
look at all aspects of the Guidance in relation to charging.  This Group had invited 
the Coalition to work with the officers involved in conducting a series of successful 
consultation exercises last year.  The proposals would be considered by the Select 
Committee on Social Care on 10 February and by the Executive on 18 February 
2003. 
 
Councillor Barnard then responded to a supplementary question. 
 
 
(ii) “The Voluntary Sector Compact has a code of good practice for communication 
and consultation, which says that partners will ensure that when consultation takes 
place, the outcome is able to influence decisions.  As a partner to the compact, can 
you describe how you have followed this code in the case of the clear feedback 
from service users in the consultation on fairer charging and the development of 
that policy?” 
 
Councillor Barnard responded that the outcomes from the consultation exercise had 
been taken fully into account when considering any changes to present practice or 
policy, as demonstrated in the very detailed paper due to be considered by the 
Executive on 18 February 2003. 
 
Councillor Barnard then responded to a supplementary question. 
 

 

78. Questions Submitted under Council Procedure Rule 10 
 
Notice had been received of six questions to Members of the Executive as follows: 
 
(i)   By Councillor Glasson to the Executive Member for Social and Health Care 
Services and Housing 
 
"Having withheld the results of last year’s consultation on service charges for some 
three months, how does he now hope to provide for any kind of adequate 
discussion on the outcome of the consultation, and of the policy which must flow 
from it, when the policy must be agreed by the Executive and implemented by the 
1st April?” 
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In responding to the question Councillor Barnard asserted that the information on 
the consultation had not been withheld.  Following the consultation exercises, which 
Councillor Barnard listed in detail, efforts had been made to arrange a feedback 
session with stakeholders during December 2002, prior to the publication of the 
consultation summary.  For various reasons this had not been possible to arrange.  
Following the decision of stakeholders to pursue alternative courses of action, the 
decision was taken to publish the consultation summary but because of the 
Christmas break Councillor Barnard had been unable to discuss the mater with the 
Leader of the Council until early January.  The release of the information was 
authorised on 14 January and Councillor Barnard confirmed that there had been no 
request for this information prior to that date.   
 
The views of stakeholders had been taken into account in preparing the policy, 
which would now be considered in accordance with Council procedures.  The 
Select Committee on Social Care had had the opportunity at its previous meeting to 
ask questions about the Fairer Charging proposals.  Dates were currently being 
offered to stakeholders to further discuss the policy amendments and confirmation 
of a date was awaited from them. 
 
The report for consideration by the Executive on 18 February would be an interim 
position as Best Value groups, involving stakeholders, were currently working 
towards revising the complete policy.  Councillor Barnard concluded that he was 
confident that there was good consultation, discussion and engagement at both 
officer and Member level. 
 
Councillor Barnard then responded to a supplementary question. 
 
 
(ii)   By Councillor Fawcett to the Executive Member for Public & Environmental 
Services 
 
“In the light of Councillor Mills’ expressed concern about the inadequacy of the bus 
services from Bracknell to Heatherwood and Wexham Park, would he please 
indicate what steps he has taken with officers and within the executive to improve 
the situation?” 
 
Councillor Mills responded by informing the Council of work that had been jointly 
commissioned by the Council and the Primary Care Trust. 
  
The 53 bus service had been set up to provide a connection to Wexham Park 
Hospital and the 191 and 192 services to Heatherwood Hospital.  Patronage on the 
Heatherwood connection has been reasonable but the service only ran because of 
a subsidy for the Borough Council.  The 53 service to Wexham Park had recently 
been retendered, trying to tailor the service a little more to meet the needs of the 
people who do use it.  The service had never been particularly popular and required 
significant subsidy from the Council to continue its provision. 
 
With the Primary Care Trust the Council had been reviewing access to healthcare 
facilities used by the residents of the Borough.  This study was now nearing 
completion.  One option that the hospital authorities were keen to consider was a 
shuttle bus between Heatherwood and Wexham Park.  Such a service could 
provide both staff and patient transport and an internal courier service.  It was 
hoped that a more effective public transport arrangement could be provided through 
better services to Ascot and Heatherwood linking into a shuttle bus between the 
hospital.  This would make a substantial difference for patients. 

6
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(iii)   By Councillor Adams to the Executive Member for Public & Environmental 
Services 
 
“How will Bracknell Forest Borough council achieve the Government target of 18% 
recycled household waste by April 2003?” 
 
Councillor Mills responded that the Government’s BVPI targets for recycling and 
composting for Bracknell Forest Borough Council were set at 18% by the end of the 
financial year 2003/4 and 27% for 2005/6.  The Council had decided to set itself a 
more stretching target for the current financial year, 2002/3, and to try and achieve 
18 % one year early, by 1 April 2003. 
 
The Council had already performed above the national average in respect of the 
recycling of household waste and had already achieved 15.8% recycling by the end 
of 2001/02.  In the third quarter of the year to December 2002 the Council had 
recycled 18.4%, having already recycled in 9 months of this financial year more 
tonnes than in the whole of 2000/01.  Whilst the Council might not quite meet its 
own target by 1 April, Councillor Mills had no doubt that it would meet and probably 
exceed the Government’s target of 18% by the end of 2003/04. 
 
Councillor Mills described the many local initiatives targeted at increasing recycling.  
These initiatives, together with the improvement of facilities at Longshot Lane and 
the regular improvement of the many “bring” recycling sites, meant that recycling in 
the Borough had actually increased by 75% since 1998/99. 
 
A residents survey showed that 70% of residents wanted plastic bottle collection to 
encourage them to use their kerbside green boxes.  Trials with the collection of 
plastics in North Ascot confirmed that participation in kerbside recycling did 
increase by over 50%.  The collection of plastics would therefore be extended 
throughout the Borough between the end of February and May.  
 
As to the future, the Council together with Reading and Wokingham had been 
congratulated by the Secretary of State on its innovative plans for long-term waste 
management in the area based on recycling and composting and would be 
receiving £37million of revenue funding through the PFI scheme.  As such the 
Council would be recycling 40% of household waste by 2010 and this was expected 
to rise to 50% over the life of the 25-year contract (to be awarded in the Autumn of 
2004). 
 
Councillor Mills then responded to a supplementary question. 
 
 

 (iv)   By Councillor Jones to the Executive Member for Planning & Transportation 
 
“The CPA Improvement Plan calls for a quality partnership, with our local transport 
provider, to be instituted by March 2003.  Could the portfolio holder for Planning 
and Transportation inform the Council on the progress that has been made towards 
meeting this target?” 
 
Councillor Mrs Ballin advised that the CPA Improvement Plan was a statutory 
requirement of the CPA process, and has to be prepared to a prescribed format. 
The improvement plan was currently only in draft form as it had yet to be approved 
by both The Executive and the Audit Commission following which it would be 
adopted by the Council on 26 March.  Councillor Mrs Ballin was pleased to highlight 
the progress that had been made and as Councillor Mills had already explained the 

7
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Council was actively improving local bus services, this at a time when other local 
authorities were in fact reducing their direct involvement. 
 
There had been detailed discussions with bus operators to create an Umbrella Bus 
Quality Partnership.  The draft of this partnership document had already been 
agreed and awaited formal signing.  The signing of the partnership had been 
delayed due to internal changes in the First Group.  Although the Umbrella Quality 
Bus Partnership was not yet signed Councillor Mrs Ballin gave assurances that the 
Council was already working with the bus operators as though it were. 
 
Councillor Mrs Ballin then responded to a supplementary question. 
 
 

 (v)   By Councillor Piasecki to the Executive Member for Planning & Transportation 
 
“The CPA Improvement Plan calls for a development of Travel Plans within the 
Council and amongst businesses in the Borough.  Could the portfolio holder for 
Planning & Transportation inform the Council which businesses are currently 
actively involved with the Council in achieving the objective?” 
 
Councillor Mrs Ballin responded that the Council had been working directly with 
local businesses on transport issues for a number of years. In April 2001 the 
Bracknell Business Travel Forum had been created.  Whilst initially set up by the 
Council, the Chairman of the group was now a senior executive with Dell and the 
group included other senior representatives from 24 local businesses, SEEDA, 
specialist consultants and the Bracknell Chamber of Commerce.  Councillor Mrs 
Ballin, together with officers also attended the bi-monthly meetings.  The 
development of Travel Plans was a specific issue and last year all businesses with 
over 100 employees and all businesses on the Bracknell Business Travel Forum 
had been provided with the document ‘Keeping Bracknell Business Moving: Guide 
to Developing Travel Plans for Businesses in the Borough of Bracknell Forest’, 
which had been produced by the Council’s officers.  A questionnaire had 
accompanied this document when it was distributed in order to identify the number 
of Business Travel Plans that have been implemented in the Borough, and other 
key information.  Completed questionnaires were due to be returned in the near 
future. 
 
Some local businesses had established their own Travel Plan, including TRL, the 
Met Office, Waitrose and HFC, without any assistance from the Council.  Those 
businesses who had sought the Council’s assistance included Dell. 3M, Cable and 
Wireless and BWM. 
 
All schools in the Borough had also been approached by officers, to encourage the 
development of individual School Travel Plans.  To date eleven schools had 
expressed an interest and officers were working with them to get the best results. 
 
With regard to the Council’s own Travel Plan, a Travel Plan Co-ordinator had been 
appointed who would commence employment on 3 March 2003.  One of her many 
responsibilities would be to develop and co-ordinate the implementation of and 
monitor the success of the Council’s Travel Plan, and those of the business 
community.  Funding of this post was from Section 106 monies. 
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 (vi)   By Councillor McCormack to the Leader of the Council 
 
“In accordance with current legislation, what opportunities do residents have to 
make their views known on the Council’s proposed spending plans for 2003/04?” 
 
In answering this question, Councillor Bettison explained the current legislative 
requirements with regard to budget consultations.  The only specific legal 
requirement was to consult representatives of non-domestic ratepayers regarding 
expenditure for the next financial year.  This, of course, the Council did and the 
Leader, together with most Executive Members, had attended a constructive 
meeting with representatives of Business Ratepayers on 21 January.   
 
The Local Government Act 2000 stipulated that local authorities must have regard 
to guidance issued by the Secretary of State on budget consultation.  The 
Executive had followed the guidance in adopting an inclusive approach to budget 
preparation, including presenting its draft proposals to all Members through the 
January cycle of Select Committees.  Councillor Bettison commented on 
comparisons between the Council’s consultation process and that of other 
authorities in the area. 
 
The Secretary of State’s guidance, stated that it was up to each local authority to 
determine the details of the process.  There is no mention of residents anywhere in 
the guidance.  However, the administration in Bracknell Forest took the issue of 
wider public involvement in the budget setting process seriously.  In accordance 
with the Council’s normal processes, the full budget proposals had been published 
in mid December as part of the agenda for the Executive meeting two months 
before final decisions were to be made.  Following the meeting, the proposals had 
been made available at Easthampstead House and also published on the Council’s 
website.  Throughout the period since then, the budget proposals had been 
available to any interested party, and 333 “hits” had been made on this page on the 
website.  Any written representations had been invited to the Director of Corporate 
Services.  
 
In addition, the Executive Member for Education with the Director had consulted 
headteachers twice through meetings and governing bodies through the 
Chairmen's briefing.  They had also consulted schools generally through the 
Schools Forum.  Other key groups had also been enabled to air their views through 
the Council’s Community Champions, who had a key role to play in this respect.   
 
Councillor Bettison then responded to a supplementary question. 
 

 

79. Motions Submitted under Council Procedure Rule 11 
 
Motion 1/2003, as set out in the agenda for the meeting, was submitted by 
Councillor Jones and seconded by Councillor Adams.  On being put to the vote the 
motion was declared lost. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

MAYOR 
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(ITEM 8) 
COUNCIL 

27 FEBRUARY 2003 
 

 
EXECUTIVE REPORT 

 
 
Since the last Executive report to the Council meeting held on 5 February 2003, the 
Executive’s attention has been focused on financial planning for the coming municipal year 
and this is dealt with in a separate report to the Council.  However two other important 
matters were dealt with at the Executive meeting on 18 February 2003. 
 
 
1 COMPLIANCE WITH FAIR ACCESS TO CARE GUIDANCE 
 
1.1 Guidance issued by the Department of Health under the Local Authority Social 

Services Act 1970 requires Local Authorities to review policies for charging adult 
service users for non-residential social services provided to them (and adult carers of 
other adults where services are provided for carers)  The objective is to ensure that 
these policies are fair and seen to be fair; that they are consistent and reasonable; 
and that they work towards achieving overall objectives for social care such as 
promotion of the independence and social inclusion of service users.  The guidance 
includes a number of mandatory changes and policy options. 

 
1.2 A review has been undertaken in accordance with the guidance which involved 

extensive consultation with service users.  The Executive has now approved a set of 
principles which will be followed in developing wider charging policies.  Those 
policies will be the subject of a further report to the Executive in the Autumn. 

 
 
2 DEPOSIT DRAFT BERKSHIRE STRUCTURE PLAN 
 
2.1 The Deposit Draft Berkshire Structure Plan 2001-2016 was subject to public 

consultation during March/April 2002 and the Joint Strategic Planning Committee has 
now reviewed responses received and brought forward recommended changes to 
the Plan.  These changes have been referred to each of the six Berkshire Unitary 
Authorities.  The proposed amendments have now been considered by the Executive 
and endorsed with the exception of Policy E5 which requires Local Plans to set 
maximum car parking standards for major B1 Class development within the range of 

one space per 35 m² to 100 m².  The Executive has endorsed the submission of a 
minority report on behalf of the Council objecting to this policy. 

 
2.2 The proposed changes will now be published for consultation and this marks a 

further stage of a process leading through an Examination In Public and concluding 
with final adoption of the Structure Plan which is provisionally anticipated in 
December 2004. 
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3 EXECUTIVE WORK PROGRAMME 
 
3.1 The next Executive four month Forward Plan will be published on 1 March 2003 and 

will be made available for public inspection at Easthampstead House and on BF 
Online. 
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 (ITEM 9a) 
 

COUNCIL 

27 FEBRUARY 2003 
 

 
 

FINANCIAL PLANS AND REVENUE BUDGETS 2003/04 

(Director of Corporate Services) 
 

 

1 INTRODUCTION 

 
1.1 At its meeting on 18 February 2003, the Executive considered the General Fund 

revenue budget and Housing Revenue Account for 2003/04 along with the capital 
programme for 2003/04 to 2005/06 and agreed recommendations to the Council.  The 
recommendations submitted to the Council by the Executive are included in section 2. 

 
1.2 A separate document presents the Council’s draft budget for 2003/04 in each of the 

three areas along with a statement of staff numbers and budgets. The document 
reflects the Executive’s recommendations and includes summaries of the reports 
considered by it.  Full copies of the documents are available on the Council’s intranet 
or from the Members Services section. 

 
1.3 In order to set a legal budget the full Council must make a formal Council Tax 

resolution.  The appropriate resolution to give effect to the proposals contained in the 
draft budget book is included in section 3. Section 45 of the Local Government and 
Housing Act 1989 also requires the Council to determine its own borrowing limits each 
year.  This is covered by resolution 3.6, although the limit may be varied at any time by 
a further determination.  The resolution also includes reference to the Council Tax for 
the Thames Valley Police Authority.  This body will not have formally agreed its 
Council Tax for 2003/04 by the time these papers are circulated, and thus the 
resolution below is based on the proposals being submitted to it.  Any changes will 
require an amended resolution to be tabled at the Council meeting.  

 
1.4 The Council Tax resolution also refers to the Council’s capital programme and to the 

Housing Revenue Account.  The revenue budget proposals allow for a capital 
programme of £10.075m, which represents the amount recommended by the 
Executive.  The proposals also allow for an increase in rents of 3.6%, as 
recommended by the Executive. 

 

2 RECOMMENDATIONS SUBMITTED BY THE EXECUTIVE 

 

2.1 Capital Programme 2003/04 – 2005/06 (item 2) 

 

 RECOMMENDED that: 
 

i) Capital funding of £10.075m for 2003/04, in respect of new schemes listed in 
Annexes A-E of the report, be recommended to the Council; 

ii) Those schemes that attract external grant funding be recommended to the 
Council for inclusion within the 2003/04 capital programme, at the level of 
funding received; 

iii) The release of £1.473m from S106 monies be recommended to the Council to 
fund capital schemes outlined in Annexe G of the report [incorporated in 
Annexes A to E of the summary report for Council]; 

iv) The indicative programme for 2004/05 and 2005/06 be reviewed in the light of 
resources available and spending priorities in December 2003. 
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2.2 Housing Revenue Account 2003/04 (item 3) 

 

 RECOMMENDED that: 

 
i) The proposals for the Housing Revenue Account Budget for 2003/04 as set out 

in Annexe C be agreed; 
ii) Garage rents, carports and parking spaces charges be increased by 3.6% 

(being 22 pence per week for garages and 11 pence per week for car ports 
and parking spaces);  

iii) Rents on dwellings increase by an average of 3.6% in line with the 
Government Guidelines on Rent Restructuring. 

 

2.3 Revenue Budget 2003/04 (Item 4) 

 

RECOMMENDED that: 
 
 i) The draft budget proposals in Annexe C to the report be agreed; 
 ii) The new budget proposals identified in section 3.4 be agreed; 

iii) The 2002/03 Treasury Management Annual Report and Strategy Document 
(Annexe D) be noted; 

 iv) Fees and charges as set out in Annexe E be approved; 
v) A contingency of £0.4m be included; 
vi) Total expenditure of £100.508m, as shown in Table 7, be approved;  

 vii) A contribution of £3.610m be made from revenue balances to support revenue 
expenditure; 

 viii) The Council’s total requirement for the Collection Fund, excluding Parish 
Council precepts, be set as £33.534m; 

 ix) The Council Tax for the Council’s services for each Valuation Band be set as 
follows: 

 

Band Tax Level  
Relative to  
Band D 

 
 
£ 

A 6/9 540.00 

B 7/9 630.00 

C 8/9 720.00 

D 9/9 810.00 

E 11/9 990.00 

F 13/9 1,170.00 

G 15/9 1,350.00 

H 18/9 1,620.00 
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3 COUNCIL TAX RESOLUTION 
 
3.1 That the recommendations of the Executive outlined in section 2 be agreed. 

3.2 That it be noted that at its meeting on 4 December 2002 the Council calculated the 
following amounts for the year 2003/04 in accordance with regulations made under 
Section 33(5) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992:- 

 

(a) 41,400  TAX BASE FOR WHOLE BOROUGH COUNCIL AREA 

 being the amount calculated by the Council, in accordance with regulation 3 of 
the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) Regulations 1992, as 
its council tax base for the year 

 (b) TAX BASE FOR PART OF THE COUNCIL’S AREA 

   EACH PARISH AREA 

Binfield  3,240 

Bracknell  17,340 

Crowthorne  2,380 

Sandhurst  7,820 

Warfield  4,290 

Winkfield  6,330 

 being the amounts calculated by the Council, in accordance with regulation 6 of 
the Regulations, as the amounts of its council tax base for the year for 
dwellings in those parts of its area to which one or more special items relate 

3.3 That the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the year 2003/04 in 
accordance with Sections 32 to 36 of the Local Government and Finance Act 1992:- 

(a) £178,472,130 TOTAL EXPENDITURE INCLUDING GENERAL 

FUND, HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT AND 

PARISH PRECEPTS 

 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items 
set out in Section 32(2)(a) to (e) of the Act 

(b) £75,421,000 TOTAL INCOME INCLUDING GENERAL FUND 

AND HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT 

 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items 
set out in Section 32(3)(a) to (b) of the Act 

(c) £4,201,032 REDUCTION IN GENERAL FUND AND HOUSING 

REVENUE ACCOUNT BALANCES 

 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items 
set out in Section 32(3)(c) of the Act 
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(d) £98,850,098 BOROUGH AND PARISH EXPENDITURE TO BE 

FINANCED FROM GOVERNMENT GRANTS AND 

COUNCIL TAX 

 being the amount by which the aggregate at 3.3(a) above exceeds the 
aggregate at 3.3(b) and 3.3(c) above, calculated by the Council, in accordance 
with Section 32(4) of the Act, as its budget requirement for the year 

(e) 63,414,968 GOVERNMENT SUPPORT FOR LOCAL SERVICES 

 being the aggregate of the sums which the Council estimates will be payable 
for the year into its general fund in respect of redistributed non-domestic rates, 
revenue support grant and relevant special grants 

(f) £51,000 COUNCIL TAX / RESIDUAL COMMUNITY CHARGE  

 being the amount of the sums which the Council estimates will be transferred 
in the year to its collection fund from its general fund in accordance with 
Section 97(3) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 (Council Tax Deficit) 
and increased by the amount of any sum which the Council estimates will be 
transferred to its collection fund from its general fund pursuant to the Collection 
Fund (Community Charges) directions under section 98(4) of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1988 made on 7th February 1994) and increased by 
the amount representing the authority’s contribution to council tax benefit 
resulting from an increase in its council tax calculated in accordance with the 
Collection Fund (General) (England) Directions 1999, the Collection Fund 
(Council Tax Benefit) (England) Direction 1999 and the Local Authorities 
(Alteration of Requisite Calculations) (England) Regulations 1999 

(g) £857.15 AVERAGE BAND "D" COUNCIL TAX FOR WHOLE 

BOROUGH 

 being the amount at 3.3(d) above less the amount at 3.3(e) plus the amount at 
3.3(f) above, all divided by the amount at 3.2(a) above, calculated by the 
Council, in accordance with Section 33(1) of the Act, as the basic amount of its 
council tax for the year 

 (h) £1,952,130 PARISH PRECEPTS 

 being the aggregate amount of all special items referred to in Section 34(1) of 
the Act 

(i) £810.00 BOROUGH COUNCIL TAX FOR BAND "D" PROPERTIES 

being the amount at 3.3(g) above less the result given by dividing the amount 
at 3.3(h) above by the amount at 3.2(a) above, calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 34(2) of the Act, as the basic amount of its council tax 
for the year if there were an area of the Borough to which no special item 
relates  
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(j) Part of the 
Council’s area 

BOROUGH AND PARISH COUNCIL TAX FOR EACH 

PARISH FOR BAND “D” 

Binfield £844.02 

Bracknell £861.61 

Crowthorne £862.10 

Sandhurst £865.26 

Warfield £839.14 

Winkfield £852.00 

 being the amounts given by adding to the amount at 3.3(i) above the amounts 
of the special item or items relating to dwellings in those parts of the Council's 
area mentioned above divided in each case by the amount at 3.2(b) above, 
calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 34(3) of the Act, as the 
basic amounts of its council tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its 
area to which one or more special items relate 

(k) Part of the Council's 
area 

BOROUGH AND PARISH COUNCIL TAX IN 

EACH PARISH FOR EACH VALUATION BAND 

 

Parish A B C D E F G H 

 £ £ £ £ £ £ £ £ 

Binfield 562.68 656.46 750.24 844.02 1,031.58 1,219.14 1,406.70 1,688.04 

Bracknell 574.41 670.14 765.88 861.61 1,053.08 1,244.55 1,436.02 1,723.22 

Crowthorne 574.73 670.52 766.31 862.10 1,053.68 1,245.26 1,436.83 1,724.20 

Sandhurst 576.84 672.98 769.12 865.26 1,057.54 1,249.82 1,442.10 1,730.52 

Warfield 559.43 652.66 745.90 839.14 1,025.62 1,212.09 1,398.57 1,678.28 

Winkfield 568.00 662.67 757.33 852.00 1,041.33 1,230.67 1,420.00 1,704.00 

being the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at 3.3(j) above by the 
number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is applicable 
to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in 
that proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated 
by the Council, in accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to 
be taken into account for the year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in 
different valuation bands 

3.4 That it be noted that for the year 2003/04 the Thames Valley Police Authority have 
stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance with 
Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of 
dwellings shown below:- 

 

 A B C D E F G H 

Thames Valley 
Police Authority £70.83 £82.63 £94.44 £106.24 £129.85 £153.46 £177.07 £212.48 

3.5 That, having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at 3.3(k) and 3.4 
above, the Council, in accordance with Section 30(2) of the Local Government 
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Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of council tax for 
the year 2003/04 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:- 

 

(a) Part of the Council's 
area 

TOTAL COUNCIL TAX FOR EACH VALUATION 

BAND 

 

Parish A B C D E F G H 

 £ £ £ £ £ £ £ £ 

Binfield 633.51 739.09 844.68 950.26 1,161.43 1,372.60 1,583.77 1,900.52 

Bracknell 645.24 752.77 860.32 967.85 1,182.93 1,398.01 1,613.09 1,935.70 

Crowthorne 645.56 753.15 860.75 968.34 1,183.53 1,398.72 1,613.90 1,936.68 

Sandhurst 647.67 755.61 863.56 971.50 1,187.39 1,403.28 1,619.17 1,943.00 

Warfield 630.26 735.29 840.34 945.38 1,155.47 1,365.55 1,575.64 1,890.76 

Winkfield 638.83 745.30 851.77 958.24 1,171.18 1,384.13 1,597.07 1,916.48 

 

3.6 (i) The amount of money which is for the time being the maximum amount which 
the authority may have outstanding by way of borrowing shall be the sum of the 
current external borrowing at 31st March 2003 plus the value of the 
Government’s Basic Credit Approval plus such short term borrowing that is 
needed for temporary capital or revenue purposes or £10 million, whichever is 
the lower (“the overall borrowing limit”); 

 (ii) The amount of money, being part of the overall borrowing limit, which may be 
held by way of short term borrowing is limited to £1 million; 

 (iii) The proportion of the total amount of interest payable by the Council which is 
at a rate or rates which can be varied by the person to whom it is payable or 
which vary by reference to any external factors shall be limited to 10%. 

 
 
Background Papers 
Executive 19 February 2002 
Contact for further information 
Timothy Wheadon (Ext 5621) 
Timothy.wheadon@bracknell-forest.gov.uk 
Chris Herbert (Ext 5694) 
Chris.herbert@bracknell-forest.gov.uk 
Stuart McKellar (Ext 2179) 
Stuart.mckellar@bracknell-forest.gov.uk 
 
Doc. Ref  
Accounting Services\Budget 2003-04\Reports Jan - Feb 03\Council Meeting\CTAX resolution 27 Feb 2003.doc 
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